RAMSEY TOWN COMMISSIONERS [PUBLIC]

The Monthly Board Meeting of the Ramsey Town Commissioners was held in the Boardroom of the Town Hall, Ramsey, on Wednesday, 15th November, 2023, at 7.00 p.m.

Present:

Miss L. L. Craine, Messrs. A. R. Beighton, G. Court, R. D. Cowell, Revd Canon N. D. Greenwood, S. R. Kelly, J. McGuinness, L. Parker and W. G. Young.

Apologies for absence Mr. A. J. Oldham, after attending briefly to apologise that he felt unwell and would not be staying; and Messrs. L. I. Singer and F. B. R. Williams.

The Town Clerk, Deputy Town Clerk, Finance Officer, Housing Property Manager, Technical Services Manager, and Minute Clerk were in attendance.

Mr. R. D. Cowell, as Deputy Chairman, took the chair.

(2023/24:200) Minutes:

Resolved: That the Minutes of the Board Meeting held on 18th October, 2023, be confirmed and signed by the Chairman.

(2023/24:201) Matters Arising:

Mr. Parker sought an update on discussions with the Department of Infrastructure with regard to the town's flood defences and refurbishment proposals for The Quay. The Town Clerk informed members that a letter from the Department had been received and would be discussed later in the meeting.

Matters for Information:

(2023/24:202) Action Tracker November, 2023:

Resolved: To note the "Action Tracker" to 8th November, 2023, subject to the following and accepting that some matters may be referred to within other Clauses of these minutes:-

Mooragh Promenade Shelter Public Art – Mr. McGuinness asked if any progress has been made with regard to completion of the shelter decorated by the School – the Deputy Town Clerk informed members that he had spoken to the school who apologise that the matter has not been progressed, it is on their "to do list" but no timeframe has been given.

Ramsey South Promenade Changing Huts – Mr. Beighton raised a possible safeguarding issue with regard to use of the changing hut about which the Commission need to be aware and to ensure there are no risks and proposed that the Commission discuss and review safeguarding before allowing use of the hut. Miss Craine seconded the proposal. Mr. Parker queried what was entailed. Mr. Kelly thanked Mr. Beighton and suggested also that a Risk Assessment was required.

Miss Craine proposed an amendment that a divide be put into the hut to separate male/female and persons using the hut could choose which side to use depending on how they assign themselves. Mr. Beighton agreed this was a good starting point but again stated that a full review of our policy should be undertaken beforehand looking into our obligations.

Mr. McGuinness proposed a further amendment that the matter be put on hold and no further work be done until such time as the Commission is fully comfortable with the situation.

Mr. Kelly commented that the facility being provided is not a changing hut, but a shelter and its provision would result in no difference from people changing after bathing in the shelters on the Mooragh Promenade. Miss Craine withdrew her amendment and seconded that moved by Mr. McGuinness.

Mr. Court sought clarification as to whether it was a changing hut or shelter. Mr. Kelly advised that following concerns raised by the Sailing Club and after discussions with the swimming groups the compromise of a shelter had been agreed.

Mr. McGuinness's amendment was put to the vote and carried by 6 votes to 3 Messrs. Cowell, Kelly and Young voting against.

(2023/24:203) Action Tracker Budget Approved and Proposed Projects:

Resolved: To note the Action Tracker of Budget Approved projects at 8th November, 2023 and that for proposals for 2023/24, subject to the following:-

2023/24 Toilets Millennium Garden – the Town Clerk informed members that he has raised this matter with "Tesco" but has received no response to date. The Housing and Property Manager informed members that he has spoken with the planning officer about their requirements, following the refusal of the planning application their response will, it is hoped, be received within 15 days.

Finance and General Purposes:

(2023/24:204) Town Clerk's Report – Consultation Tynwald Commissioner for Administration:

Member's considered the Town Clerk's report dated 27th October, 2023, advising of that the Commissioners' views have been sought as part of the consultation process with regard to the Tynwald Commissioner for Administration. Members noted the background to the consultation and were provided with the Principles thereto.

Resolved: That, following a proposal by Mr. Parker, seconded by Mr. Kelly and agreed nem con, that Cabinet Office be informed that the Commission believe the proposals are entirely appropriate.

(2023/24:205) Town Clerk's Report – Public Open Space at the Intersection of Claughbane Drive and Fairway Drive:

Members considered the Town Clerk's report dated 31st October, 2023, advising of the request by Hartford Homes that the Commission adopt land at the intersection of Claughbane Drive and Fairway Drive for use as public open space. Mr. Beighton suggested that the proposed path should follow that created by casual use of the land and requested the provision of a "dog fouling bin". Mr. Parker asked why the request to adopt the land had been forthcoming at this time. The Town Clerk suggested that it was because planning applications for the land had been unsuccessful. Mr. Parker asked if the proposals would cause trouble? The Town Clerk advised that the Commission has a liability to look after public open space to an appropriate level.

Mr. McGuinness commented that he was generally in favour with the exception of the proposed surface of the path, and would prefer a hardstanding rather than woodchip and accordingly proposed that the Commission progress acquisition of the land, subject to this. Miss Craine seconded this proposal, but moved a further amendment that the path be hardstanding, a "dog fouling bin" be provided and the path be sited on that created by casual use. The Technical Services Manager informed members that a litter bin could be provided as we do not provide bins specifically for dog fouling. Mr. Cowell queried the cost implications and any benefit to ratepayers.

This further amendment was seconded by Mr. Beighton, was put to the vote and carried by 7 votes to 2, Mr. Cowell and Mr. Kelly voting against.

(2023/24:206) Finance Officer's General Report:

Resolved: To note and approve the Finance Officer's general report dated 8th November, 2023.

Works and Development:

(2023/24:207) Technical Services Manager's Report - Planning Applications:

Resolved: To note the Technical Services Manager's Report dated 7th November, 2023, detailing planning applications received from the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture, under the planning consultation procedures, subject to the following:-

REF NO:

4032

Amended Plan

P.A. NO.:

22/01340/B

PROPOSED:

The development of eight townhouses and associated car parking

and landscaping

NOTES:

P.A. in Detail

SITE:

Land at corner of Premier Road and Mooragh Promenade, Ramsey

Miss Craine referred to the proximity of this application to an Area of Special Scientific Interest and asked if any eco-surveys had been carried out. Mr. Beighton informed members that he had viewed the application on-line and confirmed that an eco-survey had been undertaken and clover found in the area had been moved. The Technical Services Manager advised that the clover had been moved to the site of the former "Grand Island Hotel".

It was proposed by Miss Craine, seconded by Mr. Kelly that the Commission submit an observation to ensure that there are no further ecological matters that need to be addressed. The proposal failed by 4 votes to 5, Miss Craine and Messrs. Court, Kelly and McGuinness voting in favour.

Mr. Young informed members of his understanding that residents of existing developments in this area were required to limit access to their homes, by way of using only a back door, during times of the Ramsey Sprint. Members felt that this was not a matter for the Commissioners as the onus is on the sprint organisers to advise residents of their proposals.

REF NO:

4090

Amended Plan

P.A. NO.:

23/00744/B

PROPOSED:

Full approval for a residential development comprising up to 153 dwellings and community uses with associated highway and pedestrian access and infrastructure, drainage, landscaping and public open space together with approval in principle for a primary school on land at Vollan Fields together with enhancement of

existing habitat on land to the east of Royal Park

NOTES:

P.A. in Detail

SITE:

Land at Vollan, Field Nos. 131042, 131043, 135315 & 135318, Land East of Royal Park, Field Nos. 131085 & 135140, Andreas

Road

Mr. Kelly reminded members that their views had already been submitted on this application.

4

Members noted the Appendix to this report. Mr. Beighton referred to application 4026 – in that the reasons for refusal would appear to be contrary to the report for and the Commission's wish to see redevelopment / regeneration of brownfield sites.

Housing and Property:

(2023/24:208) Housing and Property Manager's Report – Housing Performance and Statistics 2023/24:

Resolved: To note and approve the Housing and Property Manager's Report dated 8th October, 2023, to which was appended the quarterly return of the Housing Performance and Statistics to 30th September, 2023, submitted to the Department of Infrastructure, as required.

Reference was made to difficulties being experienced in receiving approvals from Government with regard to the Commissioners' capital proposals. It was further resolved following a proposal by Mr. Parker seconded by Mr. McGuinness and agreed nem con, that the matter be brought to the attention of the Members of the House of Keys for Ramsey and their assistance in obtaining approved funding and in progressing capital schemes thereafter be sought.

Parks and Leisure:

(2023/24:209) Town Clerk's Report – Library Quart 2023

Resolved: to note and approve the Town Clerk's s report dated 31st October, 2023, detailing the quarterly activity within the Public Library for the period ended 31st September, 2023.

Mr. Court, as Lead Member for Parks and Leisure took the opportunity to convey thanks and appreciation to and of the library staff for all their efforts and in going the "extra mile" in so many ways.

The Town Clerk informed members, as an addendum item to his report, that the loft space had been cleared of documents that have been placed at the Public Records Office, details of which are on their website https://www.gov.im following the lead to Public Record Office and the Collections Guides – S136 to S138 Records of Ramsey Town Commissioners 1865 – 1998.

(2023/24:210) Deputy Town Clerk's Report - Sprintfest:

Mr. Cowell declared an in-direct pecuniary interest in any other matter and indicated he would be looking for an invitation to remain in the room. Mr. Beighton proposed that Mr. Cowell and Mr. Parker remain in the room. The proposal was seconded by Mr. Kelly, was put to the vote and failed by 4 votes to 3, Messrs. Beighton, Canon Greenwood and Kelly voting in favour. (Mr. Cowell had voted in favour of Mr. Parker and himself remaining in the room, but withdrew his vote as it was considered inappropriate for him to vote on this matter Mr. Parker did not vote.)

Mr. Cowell and Mr. Parker left the room.

(2023/24:210) Deputy Town Clerk's Report - Sprintfest:

In the absence of the Chairman, owning to illness, the Deputy Chairman, having been asked to leave the room, it was proposed by Miss Craine, seconded by Mr. McGuinness that Mr. Court chair the meeting for consideration of this matter. Mr. Kelly nominated Mr. Beighton, the nomination was seconded by Mr. Young. Mr. Beighton declined nomination and accordingly it was agreed that Mr. Court chair the meeting for this matter.

Members considered the Deputy Town Clerk's s report dated, deferred from the October, 2023, meeting of the Commission. Discussion ensued and the Deputy Town Clerk was requested to comment on his report with regard to the guidance of the constabulary. The Deputy Town Clerk informed members that the Police are happy with existing location of Sprintfest and Ramsey Rocks are the best options from a policing point of view there have been very few issues in previous years. There are a few issues along the Quay side but the police are content that they are addressed. The Constabulary would support any change in location but the existing locations are those preferred. Mr. Court thanked the Deputy Town Clerk and all officers involved in preparing and executing the inquiry submitted. Mr. Court invited Mr. McGuinness to comment before inviting debate. Mr. McGuinness reiterated thanks and also extended thanks to Mr. Court, Mr. M. Jelski, Mr. M. Glaiser and Mezeron.

Mr. Beighton in supporting the event asked that Market Hill remains open for traffic flow, this, he understood, being something that the Chamber of Commerce would appreciate; he queried if 4 days was too long and suggested a shorter event might be stronger.

Miss Craine commented on the responses she felt they were positive for the town and felt that the event gets better each year and is a good draw to the town. She did comment that the event is separate from "The Sprint" and hoped that the Board would sanction a 4-day event, subject to annual review.

Mr. Kelly referred to concerns he understood by local business with regard to the lack of parking on Market Square and queried if parking could be made available until, say, 4.00 p.m., perhaps with assistance from a parking attendant. The Deputy Town Clerk responded that permitting motorcycles might be manageable but allowing cars, etc., could have cost implications. Miss Craine referred to vehicles being removed with police involvement during the TT and suggested the same arrangement could be investigated where vehicle owners have to refund the charge, understood to be approximately £120, for recovery of their vehicle. Mr. Beighton queried if that was a formal proposal. Miss Craine confirmed it was and accordingly, it was seconded by Mr. Beighton. Mr. Young commented he was against closings the car park and the event should be staged neared to "The Sprint".

Miss Craine's proposal was confirmed as being to hold Sprintfest over 4 days subject to annual review, retain through traffic flow via Market Hill and to investigate parking provision on Market Square. The proposal was put to the vote and carried by 5 votes to 2, Mr. Kelly and Mr. Young voting against.

(2023/24:211) Notice of Motion - Telephone Kiosk Courthouse Grounds:

Mr. Cowell proposed that the Commission discuss the Notice of Motion dated 9th November, 2023, standing in the name of Mr. Oldham concerning investigation into the costs and logistics of repositioning of the former telephone kiosk in the Courthouse Grounds. The proposal to refer the matter for budgetary consideration was seconded by Mr. Beighton. Mr. McGuinness presented a counter-argument that the kiosk is fine where it is and there is no improvement to the visage in moving it.

The proposal was put to the vote but failed by 6 votes to 3, Miss Craine and Messrs. Cowell and Kelly voting in favour.

It was further resolved, following a proposal by Mr. McGuinness, seconded by Mr. Court that the kiosk remain in its present location was carried by 8 votes to 1, Mr. Cowell voting against.

Any Other Business:

(2023/24:212) Isle of Man Constabulary Crime Stoppers:

Mr. Kelly informed members that the Isle of Man Constabulary's Crime Stoppers Road Show would be held at Ramsey Grammar School on 23rd November, 2023.

(2023/24:213) Ruinous Buildings:

Miss Craine referred to complaints she had received about derelict buildings, expressing concern that the public is unaware of what the Commission is doing and trying to do to alleviate the problem. Miss Craine asked if more information could be put into the public section of the Board Minutes and moved that officers investigate how this might be achieved. The proposal was seconded by Mr. Beighton and carried by 5 votes to 4, Messrs. Canon Greenwood, Kelly, Parker and Young voted against.

(2023/24:214) Isle of Man Energy – Debt Recovery:

Mr. Kelly referred to reports that Isle of Man Energy are threatening to cut-off gas supplies for non-payment of their bills and proposed that the Commission promote details about advice available via the Office of Fair Trading, the Town Commissioners or their Members of the House of Keys. The proposal was seconded by Miss Craine and agreed without division.

The Deputy Town Clerk informed members that information / guidance can be shared.

(2023/24:215) Christmas Events:

Mr. Court took the opportunity to promote:-

- the attendance of "Santa Clause" at 5.00 p.m. followed by a Lantern Parade, Live Music an Artisan market, and Switch on of the Decorative Lighting at 7.30 p.m. on 24th November, 2023.
- the Ramsey in Bling Competitions applications are now open and these close on 26th November and the associated tour will be on 8th and 9th November

(2023/24:216) Sundry Matters:

- Mr. Kelly conveyed congratulations and thanks to all associated with the success of the fireworks display held on 4th November and advised that the Chamber of Commerce had also made comment on its success.
- Mr. Cowell conveyed thanks to all involved with the town's Acts of Remembrance on 11th and 12th November.
- Mr. Beighton proposed that the following matters be added to the "Action Tracker" Disabled Parking Mooragh Park; and the Social Media Campaign to outline the work undertaken by the Commission during the past 12 months. The proposal was seconded by Mr. Kelly and carried nem con.
- Mr. Young raised the matter of a replacement raft for 2024 –Mr. Young was invited to bring the matter to the budget proposal meetings.

(2023/24:217) Consultation House of Keys Boundaries:

The Town Clerk drew attention to the public notice given by the Electoral Commission with regard to their consultation about proposals to revise the House of Keys Electoral Boundaries, and which affect Ramsey, it being proposed to transfer 680 voters from properties in South Rasmey to the Constituency of Garff and 414 voters from properties in North Ramsey to the Constituency of Ayre and Michael. [Other proposals affect Glenfaba and Peel: Middle]. Members noted that the correspondence was received after compilation of the Board Agenda on 9th November and a response is required by 5th December. [It was pointed out at the Hearing about this matter that the proposals were to allocate voters from either South Ward or North Ward and not from both.]

Resolved: That following a proposal by Mr. McGuinness, seconded by Mr. Beighton and agreed nem con that the Town Clerk respond and attend the Consultation "hearing" on 5th December 2023, to object to the proposals having regard to the insignificant numbers of voters involved in each transfer and to the Commission's belief that the proposal is not the correct solution to the imbalance; Members of the House of Keys should represent their respective areas which would not be the case for those voters who transfer the proposals are undemocratic in that boundaries need to be about communities.

(2023/24:218) Consultation Manx Grand Prix:

The Town Clerk drew attention to a consultation received earlier in the day with regard to proposed changes to the road closure times for the 2024 Manx Grand Prix, a response to which is required by 30th November, 2023. The proposals are to increase events and extend road closures on certain dates.

Resolved: That, following a proposal by Mr. Beighton, seconded by Mr. Parker and agreed by 8 votes to 1, Miss Craine voting against, that the Commission provide a neutral response; the Commission recognizing the proposals are an attempt to strengthen the success of the Manx Grand Prix.

(2023/24:219) Highway Services and Ramsey:

Resolved: To note the letter dated 8th November, 2023, received from Ms Moreblessing Pedhuru, Head of Highway and Asset Management, Department of Infrastructure. Ms Pedhuru provides an update with regard to the proposals for refurbishment of the Quayside in that drawings for the planning application are almost complete but the Department has been required to resubmit an application for funding which will be done later this month or early next month.

(2023/24:220) Special Meetings:

The Town Clerk reminded members that a Special Board Meeting has been scheduled for 22nd November, at 7.00 p.m. and that DEFA will attend to discuss beach management; Mr. Cranmer from Bus Vannin will attend, and to which the Ministers of the Department of Infrastructure and Department of Education Sports and Culture have been in invited to discuss the Swimming Pool Rate.

The Deputy Chairman thanked the member of the public for attending and those watching the live-streaming and closed the public meeting at 8.15 p.m.

The following items were considered in private the detail of which, having regard to data protection, matters affecting persons who cannot be named, etc., is not as extensive as that contained in minutes of matters discussed in public.

(2023/24:221) Minutes:

Resolved: That the Minutes of the Board Meeting held on 18th October, 2023, and recorded in private be confirmed and signed by the Chairman, subject to the following:-

Clause 181 Pecuniary Interests – Mr. Parker wished the wording reflecting his withdrawal from the room to be expanded to "Mr. Parker chose to withdraw following receipt of legal advice for indirect conflict of interest.".

Matters for Information:

(2023/24:222) On-Going Matters "Action Tracker":

Resolved: To note the "Action Tracker" to 8th November, 2023, subject to the following:-

- *Town Branding* Mr. Kelly sought an update on release of the video associated with Town Branding the Deputy Town Clerk advised that the Chamber of Commerce wished this to be done after Christmas.
- **Debt Recovery** reference was made to the last item appearing on the Action Tracker the Housing and Property Manager informed members that whilst there has been no change in circumstances and there is no point in chasing the debt yet, legal advice is to keep the matter under review.

(2023/24:223) On-Going Matters - Register of Ruinous Property, Unsightly Land and Buildings:

Resolved: To note the "Register of Ruinous Property .." to 8th November, 2023, subject to the following:-

10/11 West Quay – the Technical Services Manager drew attention to the restriction of parking application submitted for outside this property between 25th November – 9th December to facilitate installation of scaffolding and demolition.

"The Holly", Grove Mount – the Town Clerk updated members advising that an appeal had been submitted to the Courts of Justice seeking a time extension, to which he had responded that the Commission would be agreeable to the extension, that if required he would attend the Court hearing but that the Commission would still require works to be at least commenced within any approved extension granted.

Victoria Mall – Mr. Kelly problems with the area. Members were informed that these were historic and were reminded that the owners have applied for a demolition order. Members queried if the time had come to now serve notice on the owners – the Town Clerk explained the possible cost implications of such action if the owners chose to ignore the notice. Resolved: That following a proposal by Mr. Beighton, seconded by Mr. Cowell and agreed nem con that Notice be served on the owners.

Members felt that there was a need to show that actions are being taken to try and reduce the number of unsightly and ruinous buildings in the town. Miss Craine queried if more of the details contained in this Register could be brought into the public domain. Mr. McGuinness commented that he hoped the requested policy in this matter would ultimately remove the need for lengthy debate on these matters.

Railway Line - members noted that advice was awaited from our advocates with regard to the illegal occupation of the former railway line. It was proposed by Mr. McGuinness, seconded by Mr. Parker and agreed nem con that the Commission get legal advice of the best action and thereafter issue a declaration to those persons not interested in purchasing the land to remove any encumbrances at their own cost or the Commissioners will do so and pass any charges on.

(2023/24:223) On-Going Matters - Register of Ruinous Property, Unsightly Land and Buildings continued:

21, Bowring Road – resolved: That following a proposal by Miss Craine, seconded by Mr. Beighton and agreed by 8 votes to 1, Mr. Kelly voting against that notice be served on the owners.

Auldyn House – Miss Craine referred to the ongoing situation whereby planning approval for this site is being extended. It was proposed by Miss Craine seconded by Mr. McGuinness and agreed nem con that the dates of such extensions be included in the Ruinous Buildings Register for this and any properties to which the same circumstances apply.

Finance and General Purposes:

(2023/24:224) Town Clerk's Report - Fixed Penalty Notice - Appeal:

Members considered the Town Clerk's report dated advising of the appeal submitted against fixed penalty notice 0734.

Resolved: That following a proposal by Miss Craine, seconded by Mr. McGuinness and agreed by 6 votes to 3 Messrs. Cowell, Kelly and Young voting against, that the appeal be rejected.

(2023/24:225) Finance Officer's Report:

Resolved: To note Finance Officer's report dated 8th November, 2023, subject to the following:-

Bank Balances – Members were informed that income, totalling £81,000 for capital projects had been received from Government.

Rent Arrears – members were informed that the list of rent defaulters was showing a downward trend, but the Finance Officer emphasised that a factor was the date of "snap-shot" timing of the report. In response to a specific query members were informed that the tenant listed at No. 2 within the appendix to the report had been in contact that morning as a result of which the arrears should soon show reduction.

Aged Debtors – the Finance Officer informed members that certain payments had been made since compilation of the aged debtors list and of his discussions with the Coroner for Ayre and Garff with regard to recovery of debt in circumstances when the whereabouts of debtors is unknown. Members again asked that the list be prepared to reflect the debtors where recovery of the debt is not being progressed in accordance with the Commission's debt recovery policy.

2024/25 Budget Process – the Finance Officer emphasized the importance of the impending meetings with regard to the budget and rate setting process. It was resolved, following a proposal by Mr. McGuinness, seconded by Mr. Beighton and agreed nem con that the proposed schedule of meetings be confirmed, namely:

1 st budget meeting: consider charges for use of facilities and to set out the initial draft day-to-day running costs and potential 2024-25 projects	Wed. 6 th Dec. 2023. Mr. Parker and the Town Clerk recorded apologies for absence.
2 nd budget meeting: agree day-to-day running costs and further discuss 2024-25 proposed projects	Wed. 3 rd Jan. 2024.
3 rd budget meeting: agree 2024-25 projects & set Town Rate	Wed. 24 th Jan. 2024.
Meeting to disclose budget proposals to Ramsey's Members of the House of Keys	Mon. 29 th Jan. 2024.

Members discussed the Finance Officer's comments with regard to the rate of inflation to be applied during the budget process. It was proposed by Mr. Cowell, seconded by Mr. Kelly and agreed without division that an inflation rate of 6% be applied, subject to their being no significant variance in the inflation rate in the next few weeks. Mr. McGuinness was temporarily absent from the room and did not vote.

The Finance Officer drew attention to Appendix 4 outlining budget proposals and in respect of which comments of members was sought. Members asked that the spreadsheet be emailed to them to facilitate electronic replies. The Finance Officer undertook to email the document to members.

2923/24 Pay Award – members noted details of the cost implications of the approved 2023/24 pay award and noted that the inflation rate applied at last year's budget matched that of the pay award.

Insurances – members considered the Finance Officer's tabled addendum report detailing the breakdown in insurance costs for 2023/24 and the variances in percentage increases in insurance costs and brokerage fees. Members noted that the fleet and vehicle insurances have been paid; a significant factor in increased fees is the review of property values and reinstatement costs. The Finance Officer also explained difficulties in finding brokers who will undertake work for local authorities. It was resolved, following a proposal by Mr. Kelly, seconded by Mr. Parker and agreed by 8 votes to 1, Miss Craine voting against, that the insurance premiums and brokerage fee for October 2023 to September 2024 be accepted.

Works and Development:

(2023/24:226) Town Clerk's Report – Recycling Overview:

Members considered the Town Clerk's Report dated 6th November, 2023, presenting options available and possible costs for a refuse recycling service. Members noted that the figure quoted from Douglas Borough Council examples, was per household per annum and figures contained in the report did not include capital costs.

Resolved: That, following a proposal by Miss Craine, seconded by Mr. Beighton that Douglas Borough Council be asked if they would consider extending their recycling service to properties in Ramsey. The proposal was carried by 5 votes to 4 Messrs. Kelly, McGuinness, Parker and Young voting against.

(2023/24:227) Technical Services Manager Report – NCAS Site Contract:

Members considered the Technical Services Manager's report dated 30th October, 2023, to which was appended an Agreement with regard to the operation of the Northern Civic Amenity Site. Members noted that agreement to run the site on a Committee basis, as existing, was agreed by a 6:1 majority at a special meeting of that Committee held on 12th October, 2023, and the very minor difference between this and the former agreement.

Resolved: That, following a proposal by Mr. McGuinness, seconded by Mr. Cowell and agreed nem con, the Commission enter into and sign the agreement other parties to which are the Parish Authorities of Andreas, Ballaugh, Bride, Jurby, Lezayre and Garff (Maughold Ward). Members were informed that should any amendments be suggested by any of the participating authorities the agreement would be resubmitted for approval thereto or otherwise.

(2023/24:228) Technical Services Manager Report – Streetlighting Update:

Resolved: To note the Technical Services Manager's report dated 7th November, 2023, presenting information regarding streetlighting following the appointment of a new maintenance contractor and a 3-year LED replacement programme.

Housing and Property:

(2023/24:229) Minutes Housing Committee:

Resolved: To note and approve the minutes of the meeting of the Housing Committee held on 7th November, 2023, subject to the following:-

Clause 040 – Mr. Parker, as Lead Member, recorded his thanks to the Housing and Property Manager. Miss Craine expressed her concurrence with the remarks.

Mr. McGuinness queried the current trend with regard to the housing waiting lists — the Housing and Property Manager informed members that 60 of the 85 applicants on the list was for 1 bedroom type accommodation and that the trend had dropped in recent months.

(2023/24:230) Housing and Property Manager's Report – Cronk Elfin Refurbishment Update:

Resolved: To note the Housing and Property Manager's report dated 7th November, 2023, providing an update on the refurbishment works progressing at Cronk Elfin.

Matters of Establishment:

(2023/24:) Minutes Establishment Committee:

Resolved: That following a proposal by Mr. Cowell, seconded by Miss Craine and agreed nem con, the minutes of the meetings of the Establishment Committee held on 9th November, 2023, be approved, subject to the following:-.

Overtime – savings made in overtime costs will be factored into budget considerations.

Training and eLearning – the Town Clerk commended e-learning opportunities. Miss Craine asked that the email link for this be resent to members. *Recruitment and Staffing* – Mr. McGuinness made an observation that job descriptions be "pooled" and other authorities be asked about the conditions under which they employ staff.

It was proposed by Mr. Parker, seconded by Miss Craine and agreed men con to suspend Standing Orders to allow the meeting to continue to its conclusion.

Any Other Business:

(2023/24:232)

Ramsey Library - Toy Drive:

The Town Clerk drew attention to a request from a member of the library staff to promote a "Toy Drive" in the public library for receipt of toys for children.

Resolved: That following a proposal by Mr. Beighton, seconded by Mr. Cowell and agreed nem con, permission be granted. Members commented that the actions were laudable but stated that care must be taken with regard to distribution of any donated toys.

No matters were recorded in private.

The meeting closed at 10,05/p.m. giving a time of 3 ½ hours for the payment of attendance allowances.

Chairman.